Brandon Select Board Meeting December 28, 2015 7:00 p.m.

The Brandon Select Board will meet Monday, December 28, 2015 at 7:00 p.m. at the Brandon Town Hall located at 1 Conant Square expecting to consider the items noted on this agenda. Agendas shall be posted on the community bulletin board located in the front window of the Town Office at 49 Center Street, on the community bulletin board located between Dave's Grocery and the Forest Dale Post Office and the bulletin board at Lake Sunapee Bank. The Select Board reserves the right to add additional items, if necessary, at the beginning of the meeting.

- 1) Call to Order
 - a) Agenda Adoption
- 2) Approval of Minutes
 - a) Select Board and Budget Committee Minutes October 1, 2015
 - b) Select Board and Budget Committee Minutes November 3, 2015
 - c) Select Board and Budget Committee Minutes November 17, 2015
 - d) Select Board and Budget Committee Minutes December 2, 2015
 - e) Select Board and Budget Committee Minutes December 16, 2015
 - f) Select Board Minutes December 14, 2015
- 3) Town Managers Report
- 4) Comments for Items not on the Agenda
- 5) Appointments to the Historic Preservation Commission
- 6) FEMA Projects / Segment 6 / Bridge 114 / Overflow Culvert
- 7) Town Office Project
- 8) Fiscal
 - a) Postage Warrant December 18, 2015 \$2,000.00
 - b) General Fund Warrant December 28, 2015 \$74,505.63
 - c) Wastewater Fund Warrant December 28, 2015 \$20,328.44
- 9) Adjournment

October 1, 2015 Selectboard and Budget Committee Meeting

Attendees: Richard Baker, Phyllis Reed, Wayne Rausenberger, Jacolyn Savela, Sue Gage, Daryl Burlett, David Atherton, Doug Bailey, Seth Hopkins, Tracy Wyman, Carol Bertrand, Anthony Peduto, Doug Sawyer, Jan Coolidge, Chris Brickell.

Doug Bailey opened the meeting at 7:05 pm.

The committee and board looked at last year's budget to discuss what could be changed or improved in creating the new budget.

The Department heads were asked to give their goals and objectives and to come up with a 12 to 36 month plan for projects, personnel and equipment.

Meeting Adjourned at 8:00 p.m.

November 3, 2015 Selectboard and Budget Committee Meeting

Attendees: Richard Baker, Wayne Rausenberger, Jacolyn Savela, Sue Gage, Daryl Burlett, David Atherton, Doug Bailey, Devon Fuller, Tracy Wyman, Carol Bertrand, Anthony Peduto, Doug Sawyer, Jan Coolidge, Bill Moore

Doug Bailey opened the meeting at 6:30 pm.

The committee and board discussed the Police Department budget with Chief Brickell.

Discussion with Daryl Burlett of a project list to include Segment 6, Bridge 114, Overflow Culvert, Champlain Street Pump Station.

Meeting Adjourned at 8:15 p.m.

November 17, 2015 Selectboard and Budget Committee Meeting

Attendees: Richard Baker, Jacolyn Savela, David Atherton, Doug Bailey, Seth Hopkins, Carol Bertrand, Anthony Peduto, Jan Coolidge

Doug Bailey opened the meeting at 6:00 pm.

The committee and board discussed the Recreation Department and Economic Development Department budget with Bill Moore.

The committee and Select Board discussed the Town Office Administration and the Zoning budget with David Atherton.

Meeting Adjourned at 8:00 p.m.

December 2, 2015 Selectboard and Budget Committee Meeting

Attendees: Richard Baker, Jacolyn Savela, David Atherton, Doug Bailey, Seth Hopkins, Tracy Wyman, Devon Fuller, Doug Sawyer, Anna Scheck, Sue Gage, Daryl Burlett, Carol Bertrand, Anthony Peduto, Jan Coolidge

Doug Bailey opened the meeting at 6:30 pm.

The committee and board discussed the Public Works and Building & Grounds Budget.

Meeting Adjourned at 8:10 p.m.

December 16, 2015 Selectboard and Budget Committee Meeting

Attendees: Richard Baker, Jacolyn Savela, David Atherton, Doug Bailey, Seth Hopkins, Tracy Wyman, Devon Fuller, Ethan Swift, Doug Sawyer, Sue Gage, Daryl Burlett, Carol Bertrand, Anthony Peduto, Jan Coolidge

Doug Bailey opened the meeting at 6:00 pm.

The committee and board reviewed the entire budget to discuss possible changes and proposed appropriations.

Meeting Adjourned at 8:30 p.m.

Brandon Select Board Meeting December 14, 2015

NOTE: These are unapproved minutes, subject to amendment and/or approval at the subsequent board meeting.

In Attendance: Doug Bailey, Seth Hopkins, Ethan Swift, Devon Fuller, Tracy Wyman

Also in Attendance: Dave Atherton, Wayne Rausenberger, Richard Baker, Sue Gage, Anna Scheck, Lee Kahrs, Debbie Boyce, Jeff Stewart, Arlen Bloodworth, Phyllis Reed, Daryl Burlett, Chris Brickell, Steve Bissette, Bernie Carr, Doug Sawyer, Mark Kelley, Christine Morrison, Dick Kirby, Tim Kingston, Lisa Kenyon, Jeff Guevin, Phyllis Reed

1. Call to order

The meeting was called to order by Doug Bailey - Chair at 7:05PM.

a) Agenda Adoption – Motion by Seth Hopkins/Tracy Wyman to adopt the agenda as amended. The motion passed unanimously.

Replace Item 7 – Ranger Solar with Green Lantern Solar

Add Item 14(d) – General Fund warrant dated 12/14/15 in the amount of \$113,962.00

Add two Executive Sessions just prior to adjournment for the purpose of discussing the appointment or employment or evaluation of a public officer or employee pursuant to Title 1, Section 313(a)(3) of the Vermont Statutes with the first session to include the Town Clerk and Town Manager.

2. Consent Agenda

a) Select Board Meeting Minutes - November 23, 2015

Motion by Seth Hopkins/Devon Fuller to approve the minutes of the November 23, 2015 Select Board meeting. **The motion passed with one abstention – Tracy Wyman.**

Under the Town Manager's report – a clarification by Ethan Swift regarding his question of whether there is consideration to use the bridge that was engineered as he thought the Town would have to modify this aspect of the settlement agreement. Dave Atherton suggested revisiting the agreement again, as his understanding was that the Town would need to consult with the adjourning landowners.

3. Town Manager's Report

Dave Atherton advised the Town has located a clock smith. Alan Grace, to set up a maintenance schedule for the town clock. He will be scheduling a visit for early in 2016 and recommends maintenance every three years. The next budget meeting is scheduled for December 16th at 6PM in the town hall. Employee evaluations have been completed and Mr. Atherton has met with all department heads. The delinquent tax and sewer letters have been mailed, which is the first step in the tax sale process. The Town Office has received many phone calls in the last week regarding this issue. The steel beams were delivered and installed in the town office. It is hoped to start the sheet rock by the end of the week. KAS has started the Phase One Study for Newton Road and they should have the study to the Town soon. The right of way negotiations are on track. The Bridge 114 rail designs have been finalized by VTrans. The Town was able to pay off the loader and the 2012 International, which will decrease the FY16/17 budget by \$55,000.00. With regard to the Recreation Department, The Brandon Rec Youth Theater had a successful debut. Thanks were extended to the actors, parent supporters, sponsors, the Walking Stick Theater, Lesa Pratt, Arlen Bloodworth and Director, Nancy Manney. There have been two bus trips, one on December 5th to New York City and one to a Boston Celtics game. There will be future planned trips to Mohegan Sun, the Boston Flower Show and possibly a spring trip to New York City. Special thanks to Colleen Wright for coordinating the trips. The Youth Basketball program has started. Thanks to Daryl Burlett and the Wastewater Department for providing Rec storage space in one of the garages at the wastewater treatment plant. Volunteer coaches are needed for the Cross Country Ski Club at Blueberry Hill. Doug Bailey requested an updated Project Tracker report that would be helpful during discussions at the upcoming budget meeting. Dave Atherton will get with the Public Works Director to come up with a list.

4. Comments for Items not on the Agenda

Doug Bailey thanked the downtown group and Russ Coleman for the work on the Christmas lights in the downtown.

Jeff Guevin reported the Planning Commission sent out the revisions for the Town Plan. He thanked the Board, Rec Director and Wastewater Department for the information provided for the update. A Planning Commission hearing for the Town Plan revision is scheduled for December 28th at 7:00PM in the Brandon Library. After 30 days from that hearing, the Select Board will be able to hold their hearing and it is hoped to adopt the Town Plan in February. He thanked the Select Board for all the work that has been done on solar. The Town Plan update also includes some solar guidelines. The Planning Commission encourages the Select Board to take it one step at a time and recommends not providing a letter of support for any solar project before receiving the 45-day notice advising what the project will be. Mr. Guevin suggested considering the MOA process for the projects. Dave Atherton stated it would likely be good for a board member to attend the Planning Commission hearing prior to attending the Select Board meeting scheduled for that evening.

5. Audit

Christine Morrison of Morrison & Bradley CPAs was present to provide an update on the status of the financial statement and audit. A draft audit has been issued, with a copy provided to the Town Manager and Town Clerk. There are one or two days of field work remaining and Ms. Morrison will be at the town office tomorrow. A final report will be provided by December 31st. She noted that Dave Atherton, Sue Gage and all the staff have been very helpful throughout the process. Doug Bailey stated there appears to be boilerplate templates in the letter provided. Ms. Morrison reviewed the letter and advised that it appears the last paragraph should be stricken. An updated letter will be provided to the Town. Ms. Morrison stated Sue Gage has done a lot of work cleaning up accounts and implementing new procedures. Devon Fuller noted the Board appreciates that the audit is getting done earlier and the Board looks forward to seeing the finished product.

6. Efficiency Vermont – Property Assessed Clean Energy (PACE) Presentation

Mark Kelley of Efficiency Vermont was present to encourage the Town to consider PACE (Property Assessed Clean Energy) that had been passed by the Vermont Legislature in 2009. It is a mechanism to allow homeowners to finance energy efficiency improvements at affordable rates, based on income. It is designed to not have any liability on the town and requires a vote to initiate the program in the town. The process would require the Town complete a form verifying that a PACE applicant is a homeowner. The documents would be sent to the Town to be recorded as a lien. The Town would have no other involvement unless there is a default, which would go through the property tax collection. The Town could add any and all costs associated with the collection. This is tied to the property and not the person and can be passed along to the next owner or paid off in its entirety. The qualifications are a little easier than conventional financing, as they don't use FICO credit scores and Efficiency Vermont is the statewide administrator, with no costs to the Town. The financing is through the National Bank of Middlebury and Opportunities Credit Union is the processor. Efficiency Vermont sends an annual report to all towns and aside from that it is hands-off for the towns. Mr. Kelley provided copies of the presentation for the board's review. Dave Atherton asked if this would be a lien or a mortgage if the Town is assuming the responsibility for the delinquent accounts. Mr. Kelley stated it is more of a lien and if someone were to default Efficiency Vermont would work on getting them back on track. Mr. Atherton asked where the funds would go when the Town collects the delinquent amount. Mr. Kelley stated they would go to the National Bank of Middlebury. The Town has the option to charge a penalty and interest and any costs associated with the default process as no cost should be passed on to other taxpayers. Mr. Kelley stated there have been no defaults to date. The program is similar to what NeighborWorks has done in the area. Mr. Atherton asked what towns have the program and it was noted that Hartford and White River Junction have done some of the projects. There are a number of towns that have passed the program. Devon Fuller questioned why the state is not funding the program and why they are requiring the towns' involvement. Mr. Kelley stated when the legislature passed the program, they did not have funding and they thought that the funding would come from municipal bonds or

a private source. Mr. Kelley stated the fact that there is an assessment on the property, the legislature thought it had to go to the voters. Mr. Kelley suggested a change in the process could be made by the legislature if someone were to go to the Energy Committee to request a change be considered in the process. Efficiency Vermont's staff could potentially do walk-throughs for homeowners and provide community workshops. They also have a list of vendors available. If there is a Town Energy Committee or contractor who does efficiency-type work, they would be available to provide information. Devon Fuller asked if a current project would have the opportunity to refinance and Mr. Kelley stated if it was a recent project, it could be considered. Anna Scheck asked if the Town is responsible for tracking the loans. Mr. Kelley stated there is a lender that tracks the loans, does monthly billings and provide reports to Efficiency Vermont. Sue Gage stated it would be a good opportunity to provide information to the public on the program during voting. Mr. Kelley stated materials could be provided and informational meetings could be coordinated prior to town meeting. Doug Bailey thanked Mr. Kelley for providing the information to the Board.

Motion by Seth Hopkins/Devon Fuller to place the Property Assess Clean Energy (PACE) Program on the next ballot using the first paragraph of the sample ballot language provided in the Select Board with no bonding. **The motion passed unanimously.**

Sue Gage asked if this will be voted during the Monday night floor vote or on the Australian ballot. Ms. Gage will research this item due to the fact there is no money involved.

7. Green Lantern Solar

Dave Atherton reported he received an email from Green Lantern indicating they are preparing to submit for the Certificate of Public Goods and would like to include a statement from the Town indicating its support. Seth Hopkins suggested a motion to direct the Town Manager draft a letter in support of the project. Doug Bailey stated the Green Lantern project is scheduled to be on the Brandon Industrial Corporation town land and will benefit the Town. Dave Atherton stated the Town's MOA is the discount on utilities and the lot rents. There is a lease agreement that will be reviewed by the town's attorney.

Motion by Seth Hopkins/Ethan Swift to direct the Town Manager to draft a letter of support for the Green Lantern Solar Project that will be located on the town's lot at the Brandon Industrial Park. **The motion passed unanimously.**

Ethan Swift asked when Green Lantern is planning to file and Mr. Atherton advised they plan to file before the first of the year. It was confirmed that they have a final plan and the Town has a draft agreement that needs to be reviewed by the town's attorney. Once reviewed, it will be brought before the Select Board for approval. All steps have been taken in reviewing for historic and wetland issues. There needs to be clarification on who owns the road. There has been discussion with Bill Burke at Act 250 concerning

the question about the road. Ethan Swift asked if a right of way would be needed with the ownership of the road in question. Mr. Atherton advised that Green Lantern's attorney is drafting a proposed right of way and easement. Mr. Atherton has also talked to Steve Carr of the Brandon Industrial Corporation and as of right now, everything is fine. Mr. Atherton advised he has sent the request for status for the McKernon solar project. Mr. Atherton stated he could draft a letter for Green Lantern and have it available at the town office for the Select Board members to sign. Mr. Bailey suggested the Town Manager bring it to the warned budget meeting this week for the Select Board members to sign.

8. Purchase of Caterpillar 120M2AWD 2015 Motor Grade

Motion by Devon Fuller/Seth Hopkins to approve the purchase of a Caterpillar 120M2AWD 2015 motor grader in the amount of \$285,000.00, with a \$30,000.00 trade in value, with a yearly payment of \$32,408.00.

Tracy Wyman noted the Town has not completed the budget process and he does not have a problem with putting it in the budget, but did not think it is right to make the purchase until the budget is approved. Seth Hopkins stated the first payment will not be made until a year from the order and there are funds from lease payments that have been satisfied. Mr. Hopkins did not think the Board is acting out of line. Doug Bailey noted this was discussed during the budget meeting, but it was not discussed as a board. He questioned if a grader is needed now and if so, has the Town looked at other options and obtained additional bids. In the past there have been budgets defeated and though the payment is not until the next year, the Board could not cut something that has already been bought. Dave Atherton stated this was based on the budget meeting that was warned with four Select Board members present and a decision had been made to move forward with the grader purchase and pay off the other two leases. The lease pay-offs decrease the budget by \$55,000.00 and the grader payment was included in the proposed budget, which has less than a 1% increase. Doug Bailey noted there was also discussion of a tandem dump truck purchase and these are sizeable items. Dave Atherton stated based on the meeting, this purchase was what the Town was directed to do as the current grader is old and it is planned to plow the roads with the grader this year. The Town has gotten 20 years from the grader and it will be costly to repair if it breaks down. Devon Fuller noted the Town is retiring two lease payments for \$55,000.00 in the next budget and the lease payment for the grader is \$32,408.00. Dave Atherton stated the proposed grader payment was included in the proposed budget. Ethan Swift stated at one point there was discussion of separating out the DPW budget from the rest of the town budget. Tracy Wyman stated the discussion was favorable, but he does not recall having a vote on it. Doug Bailey noted it was discussed that if the Town waits until March, there would likely be numerous towns purchasing this type of equipment at the same time and it was discussed to try to do it sooner. It was noted that the budget would be brought before the board at the next meeting. Mr. Fuller stated there was not a vote, but there was discussion that it would be better to buy the grader sooner and pay off the leases sooner for the ability to pay for the grader and that is where the DPW Manager and Town Manager thought that was the direction to move

in. He stated it is a good investment and his concern was that the current grader will cost the Town a lot for upkeep and if any major components fail the grader will not be worth anything but currently it is worth \$30,000.00 for a trade in. Mr. Wyman stated there are a lot of construction companies that run their equipment a lot longer. He stated the \$55,000,00 will be paid off next year and the new lease will be a nine year commitment. Mr. Fuller stated the Town will need a reliable grader going forward for road improvements. Mr. Atherton stated there is concern if the Town waits until March there will be less availability. Daryl Burlett advised this grader has been out on trial and if the Town waits until spring, the price will likely increase by \$25,000.00 to \$30,000.00 to purchase a 2016 grader, Mr. Swift noted that since Mr. Burlett has been in this position, the Town has realized great cost efficiencies because of the approach the DPW Director has taken. The Town has been discussing the replacement of the grader for quite some time and it is uncertain how long the current grader will last. Seth Hopkins stated the DPW Director left the budget meeting with the impression that four Select Board members were in favor of purchasing this equipment prior to town meeting. Mr. Hopkins is inclined to give substantial weight to the recommendation of the DPW Director. Phyllis Reed questioned if there is some legality to separating the public works budget. Seth Hopkins advised the legality is that the highway money must remain in Highway funds and cannot be moved to the General Fund.

The motion passed – with 2 "No" votes – Doug Bailey and Tracy Wyman.

9. Appointments

Dave Atherton advised there are a few Boards that have vacant seats and anyone interested in filling one of the seats should contact the Town Manager. The BLSG Insect Control District is looking for an alternate, the DRB has two alternate vacancies, four people are needed for the Historic Preservation Committee, one seat for the Planning Commission and one for the Revolving Loan Fund Committee. There is also a need for an alternate to the Rutland County Solid Waste District and a vacancy for the Acting Zoning Administrator. Sue Gage stated there is a pending approval for an appointment for the Town Forest Fire Warden. Gene Pagano has completed the paperwork for this position.

Motion by Devon Fuller/Tracy Wyman to appoint Gene Pagano as the Brandon Deputy Fire Warden with an expiration of June 30, 2019. **The motion passed unanimously.**

10. Rutland Natural Resources Conservation District

Ethan Swift reported he works with this District and the Town has benefited from several projects, including the assessment of the Neshobe River for flood resiliency. This has been a valuable plan that the Town has been able to take advantage of, as well as other work that has benefited the town such as trail work, clean-up along the river and tree planting projects, They could also be a partner on future grant administration. This district is requesting the Board approve \$250.00 be included in the Town's budget cycle going forward. Doug Bailey asked if this is something that should be moved to an

appropriation. Richard Baker stated the Town has funded this district for years. Sue Gage stated this could potentially be a line item similar to Green-Up Day. Dave Atherton stated it is up to the Board to decide if they want it included in the budget or as an appropriation. Devon Fuller recommended placing it in the budget under intergovernmental. Mr. Swift noted given the amount they are requesting and the fact that they only have one part-time person that is paid; the appropriation process would be difficult for them.

Motion by Devon Fuller/Tracy Wyman to add \$250.00 for the Rutland Natural Resources Conservation District to the FY16/17 budget. **The motion passed unanimously.**

11. ACT 46 Study Committee

Seth Hopkins, member of the Act 46 Study Committee and Debbie Bovce of Neshobe School provided a presentation regarding Act 46. Pamphlets describing Act 46 were distributed. Mr. Hopkins stated this is a school governance act the legislature passed. This district already has many consolidated services such as transportation, food service and special education. The key element is board representation as there will be an elimination of all local boards to one board for the unified district. This will be a sideby-side district that will include an OV unified district with the OV high school and the elementary schools in Brandon, Pittsford, Whiting, Sudbury, Leicester and Goshen, as well as a Barstow district that will include the Kindergarten through 8th grade for Mendon and Chittenden with school choice for high school. Each Town will be required to vote on the merger. If the district chooses to do nothing, the State Board of Education will make the determination of where to place the schools. In acting now, the district is able to write the articles, have more input on representation and will obtain tax incentives over the next four years. The first year there would be an 8 cent reduction, 6 cents the second year, 4 cents the third year and 2 cents the fourth year for a total reduction of 20 cents after four years. It was noted that the Brandon School Board has done a very good job at holding the line on education spending and has the lowest per pupil spending in the district. The tax rate will be more stable if the district chooses to approve the merger now. The state does have a statute that preserves specific trust funds, as the Neshobe School as the ELY Fund. There has been discussion with an attorney to assure that the school specific funds are preserved. It was noted the recent bond vote for Neshobe School will be funded through the Ely Fund. Debbie Boyce advised that the articles are available for review on the RNESU website. Tomorrow the district goes before the State Board of Education to present the proposed plan. Ms. Boyce advised there will be a vote by Australian ballot on the merger scheduled for January 19th. If approved, the district will be ready to move forward by July 1st. The local boards will run concurrently with the unified board for the first year for ease of transition. The Barstow district will have their own board and will exist as a side-by-side model with the OV unified board that will have 13 members with three representatives from Brandon, two from Pittsford, one each from Goshen, Leicester, Whiting and Sudbury and four at-large members. Law stated that no town could have less than one representative and it is a requirement that all members are on all town ballots. The

opportunities as a result of the merger include having a unified board, a single tax rate and the potential for elementary choice in the future. Mendon and Chittenden will retain high school choice and have a single tax rate. Currently the small schools have limited resources and this merger will provide them with the opportunity for more resources. There was concern about loss of local control; however, each town will have at least one seat on the unified board with the opportunity for additional representation through the at-large seats. The merger will also provide greater ability to retain highly qualified staff. If the district does not move forward with the merger, the State Board of Education will ultimately make the determination of where the schools will be placed. In moving forward at this time, there is also a \$150,000.00 merger grant the district would receive and the Small Schools grant would also be retained. Ms. Boyce advised that more information on Act 46 can be obtained through the RNESU website or by calling the central office at 247-5757.

12. FEMA Projects/Segment 6/Bridge 114/Overflow Culvert

Dave Atherton stated the Cobb Hill project is on hold. The rights of ways for Segment 6 are moving forward. Mr. Atherton read an email received from Scott Robertson of VTrans regarding the Bridge 114 rail advising there will be no "wiggle room" from FHWA regarding Test Level 3 requirements for the bridge rail for this project. The hybrid concrete & steel rail system is the best option. Mr. Atherton advised that lights need to be added and that will complete the design. CLD has determined a cost estimate of \$100,000.00 to do the poly grouting. The Town Manager and DPW Manager will discuss these options to determine if they are necessary to do and will discuss this at the next VTrans meeting. Dubois and King will likely provide the cost for the overflow culvert prior to the holidays. It was noted that Bob Read has purchased the BHOP property and the Town will obtain an easement for this property.

13. Town Office Project

Dave Atherton reported the steel beams were installed today and it is anticipated they will be starting the dry wall at the end of the week. They are working on basic renovations and the project is moving along. Wayne Rausenberger presented the Town Manager with one end of the eye beam the contractor had removed from the town office as a souvenir.

14. Fiscal

a) Debit Card Warrant - December 14, 2015 - \$35.00

Motion by Ethan Swift/Devon Fuller to approve the Debit Card warrant of December 14, 2015 in the amount of \$35.00. **The motion passed unanimously.**

Dave Atherton advised the Town has obtained a debit card for electronic payments, particularly for state business.

b) General Fund Warrant - December 14, 2015 - \$55,866.56

Motion by Devon Fuller/Tracy Wyman to approve the General Fund warrant of December 14, 2015 in the amount of \$55,866.56. **The motion passed unanimously.**

c) Wastewater Fund Warrant - December 14, 2015 - \$15,955.47

Motion by Devon Fuller/Ethan Swift to approve the Wastewater Fund warrant of December 14, 2015 in the amount of \$15,955.47. **The motion passed unanimously.**

d) General Fund Warrant Warrant - December 14, 2015 - \$113,962.00

Motion by Seth Hopkins/Tracy Wyman to approve the General Fund warrant of December 14, 2015 in the amount of \$113,962.00. **The motion passed unanimously.**

The warrant is a single payment to the contractor for the town office project.

Motion by Seth Hopkins/Devon Fuller to recess the Select Board meeting and convene as the Board of Liquor Control Commissioners at 9:03PM. **The motion passed unanimously.**

The Select Board reconvened at 9:08PM.

Motion by Seth Hopkins/Ethan Swift to enter into executive session at 9:09PM for the purpose of discussing the appointment or employment or evaluation of a public officer or employee pursuant to Title 1, Section 313(a)(3) of the Vermont Statutes to include the Town Clerk and Town Manager. **The motion passed unanimously.**

15. Executive Session

Motion by Ethan Swift/Devon Fuller to come out of executive session at 10:00PM. **The motion passed unanimously.** There was no action required.

Motion by Tracy Wyman/Seth Hopkins to enter into executive session at 10:00PM for the purpose of discussing the appointment or employment or evaluation of a public officer or employee pursuant to Title 1, Section 313(a)(3) of the Vermont Statutes. **The motion passed unanimously.**

16. Executive Session

Motion by Ethan Swift/Devon Fuller to come out of executive session at 10:22PM. **The motion passed unanimously.** There was no action required.

15. Adjournment

Motion by Ethan Swift/Seth Hopkins to adjourn the Select Board meeting at 10:25PM. **The motion passed unanimously.**

Respectfully submitted,

Charlene Bryant Recording Secretary Town Manager Report for the weeks of December 14th and December 21st, 2015

Attended an ICS 100 training at the VT Police Academy. Took the test and passed.

The next budget meeting is on January 4th at 6p.m. at the Town Hall.

I have met with many landowners about delinquent tax/sewer letters. Some payment plans have been made. Some have paid in full.

The Town Office renovations are moving along. The sheetrock work started on the 14th and the walls on the first floor have been studded.

Right of Way negotiations continue on Segment Six. I will be taking a more aggressive role in this in January so we can have these completed in February.

We have been preparing documents for our January grant audit for the Town Office Project.

The highway department has taken advantage of the weather and been able to continue road grading and cleaning culverts.

There is a VLCT Town Meeting Tune-up on February 3rd in Montpelier and Spring Select Board Institute on March 12 in Montpelier.

Other items will be covered on the agenda.

David Atherton

From:

JSTEWART22@aol.com

Sent:

Sunday, December 20, 2015 12:19 PM

To:

datherton@townofbrandon.com

Subject:

Opening on Historic Preservation Board

Hi Dave --

At the last Select Board Meeting you announced that there were openings on the Brandon Historic Preservation Commission. I'd like to be considered for one of the positions. While I don't have Blaine's training and expertise, I certainly share his interest in preserving the historic nature of a very special community. I don't know if there are certain qualifications necessary, but you're familiar with my connections in trying to bring whatever help I can to Brandon. Thanks for the consideration.

Jeff Stewart

David Atherton

From:

Richard Baker <arabaker@yahoo.com>

Sent:

Tuesday, December 22, 2015 10:40 AM

To:

datherton@townofbrandon.com; Richard Baker

Subject:

Historic Preservation Commission

I would be able to serve on the Town of Brandon HPC. It is important that at least four quarterly meetings are held each year, as a part of the CLG, which is a precursor to Downtown Designation.

Thanks!

Sent from my Verizon Wireless 4G LTE DROID

David Atherton

From:

Assessor <assessor@townofbrandon.com>

Sent:

Tuesday, December 22, 2015 9:44 AM

To:

Dave Atherton

Subject:

Historic Preservation Commission

Dear Dave, Please consider me for this appointment, Dolores

NAME Postage DATE DECEN INVOICE# Req. # VENDOR# AMOUNT \$2,00 FISCAL YEAR ORG/OBJ 10510	00. 15-16					
Funds added to the	postage machi	ne via telephone	line. Ent	ry only Bo	ard signatu	re required.
	DR	CR				
10100/01110 10510/30132 20555/30132	1500.00 500.00	2000.00				-

TOWN OF BRANDON Accounts Payable

Check Warrant Report # 61576 Current Prior Next FY Invoices Manually Selected For Check Acct 01(10 General Fund) 12/28/2015 To 12/28/2015

				Purchase	Discount	Amount	Check	Check
Vendor		Invoice	Invoice Description	Amount	Amount	Paid	Number	Date
330468	ATHERTON, DAVID J	DEC 2015	trip to Braintree	46.00	0.00	46.00	41403	12/28/15
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK CO.	449147/3	keys	23.89	0.00	23.89	41404	12/28/15
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK CO.	498655/3	screws	2.76	0.00	2.76	41404	12/28/15
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK CO.	498866/3	2x8x10s	23.20	0.00	23.20	41404	12/28/15
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK CO.	499185/3	deck screws	5.49	0.00	5.49	41404	12/28/15
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK CO.	499299/3	2x4x8s, plywood	30.47	0.00	30.47	41404	12/28/15
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK CO.	499546/3	black paint	4.99	0.00	4.99	41404	12/28/15
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK CO.	499917/3	screws	8.99	0.00	8.99	41404	12/28/15
200218	BRANDON REPORTER	13569	nov ads	322.57	0.00	322.57	41406	12/28/15
100198	CARGILL, INCORPORATED	2902575944	salt	3587.64	0.00	3587.64	41407	12/28/15
301503	CHAMPLAIN VALLEY PLUMBING & HE	688525	diesel fuel 0 HWY	261.45	0.00	261.45	41409	12/28/15
301503	CHAMPLAIN VALLEY PLUMBING & HE	867465	heating fuel at Town Hal	213.36	0.00	213.36	41409	12/28/15
300206	CHARLEBOIS TRUCK PARTS INC	4253380015	air filters, wrench, tie	163.63	0.00	163.63	41410	12/28/15
301043	CIVES CORPORATION, DBA	4465444	lights & pigtails	57.32	0.00	57.32	41411	12/28/15
300796	CLD CONSULTING ENGINEERS	03-0390	final phase 1	414.64	0.00	414.64	41412	12/28/15
300796	CLD CONSULTING ENGINEERS	04-0235	seg 6	9625.04	0.00	9625.04	41413	12/28/15
300796	CLD CONSULTING ENGINEERS	12-0177	briđge 114	11412,25	0.00	11412.25	41414	12/28/15
100555	EASTERN ELECTRICAL CO., INC.	3487	replace ballast	62.50	0.00	62.50	41416	12/28/15
310037	FAIRPOINT COMMUNICATIONS	2016JAN	PD phone service	44.03	0.00	44.03	41418	12/28/15
100925	FOLEY SERVICES INC	68305	uniforms	41.12	0.00	41.12	41419	12/28/15
100925	FOLEY SERVICES INC	69606	uniforms	53.12	0.00	53.12	41419	12/28/15
310426	FYLES BROS., INC.	52516	propane @ Police Dept	1,82.21	0.00	182,21	41420	12/28/15
100027	G STONE COMMERCIAL DIVISION	72872	rental of excavator	1250.00	0.00	1250.00	41421	12/28/15
310288	G.H. BERLIN WINDWARD	5640909	trans lube, washer	202.21	0.00	202,21	41422	12/28/15
200958	GAMBA, PAUL	12102015	snow white photos	74.00	0.00	74.00	41423	12/28/15
300974	GRAPH-X INCORPORATED	3388	soccer shirts	406.50	0.00	406.50	41425	12/28/15
100725	GREEN MOUNTAIN GARAGE	079698	filters	463.17	0.00	463.17	41426	12/28/15
310233	GREEN MOUNTAIN POWER	DEC 2015	DEC ELECTRIC	4137.88	0.00	4137.88	41427	12/28/15
310550	GROUP SALES BRUINS	7379682	bruin tickets	3245.00	0.00	3245.00	41428	12/28/15
330387	HIGH WINDS LEASING	1	COPIER/PRINTER	1550.00	0.00	1550.00	41429	12/28/15
310512	HIRSCHBERGER, CHARLOTTE	0007	glass class supplies	95.15	0.00	95.15	41430	12/28/15
310276	INSTALLATION STATION	573	vehicle install 2015 For	1621.00	0.00	1621.00	41431	12/28/15
310276	INSTALLATION STATION	619	install Kenwood dual ban	208.50	0.00	208,50	41431	12/28/15
310548	JEFFREY R BRADLEY CPA, PC	12~10-15	audit	12500.00	0.00	12500.00	41432	12/28/15
100588	MARKOWSKI EXCAVATING, INC.	V-16559	gravel	1417.15	0,00	1417.15	41435	12/28/15
330461	MARKOWSKI, GREG	DEC 2016	JANUARY RENT	2100.00	0.00	2100.00	41436	12/28/15
300566	MERKERT, LUANNE	12/16/15	RUTLAND SEMINAR	18.40	0.00	18,40	41438	12/28/15
100949	MITCHELL'S, INC	50260/49697	coach's jacket & shirt	93.95	0.00	93.95	41439	12/28/15
330472	O'BRIEN & KAFFENBERGER, INC.	15030MOKK	segment 6 5/26-11/2/15	4625.00	0.00	4625.00	41440	12/28/15
100836	PARRO'S GUN SHOP & POLICE SUPP	403170011	vests	4872.00	0.00	4872.00	41441	12/28/15
100261	PETTY CASH - POLICE DEPT	DEC 2015	postage and luncheon	55.25	0.00	55.25	41443	12/28/15
300315	PREMIER COACH CO., INC	12-16-15	bruins trip deposit	199.00	0.00	199.00	41444	12/28/15
300502	ROUSE TIRE SALES INC	121415	tires for truck #5	1753.96	0.00	1753,96	41446	12/28/15
300895	RUTLAND PRINTING COMPANY, INC.	24133	snowwhite programs	227.30	0.00	227.30	41448	12/28/15
330470	SHIELDS CONSTRUCTION	11/16/15PD	PD- steel door & instal	1192.14	0.00	1192.14	41450	12/28/15
310551	SWIFT, ABIGALE	DEC 2015	unable to attend	75.00	0.00	75.00	41451	12/28/15
310208	VANASSE HANGEN BRUSTLIN, INC	207401	segment 6	3167.69	0.00	3167.69	41453	12/28/15
310208	VANASSE HANGEN BRUSTLIN, INC	207402	bridge 114	630.32	0.00	630.32	41454	12/28/15
330348	VERIZON WIRELESS	9757246870	DECEMBER CELL	180.38	0.00	180.38	41455	12/28/15
310046	W.B. MASON CO INC	130476858	labels, toner	155.96	0.00	155.96	41456	12/28/15

Check Warrant Report # 61576 Current Prior Next FY Invoices Manually Selected For Check Acct 01(10 General Fund) 12/28/2015 To 12/28/2015

Vendor		Invoice	Invoice Description	Purchase Amount	Discount Amount	Amount Paid	Check Number	Check Date
310046	W.B. MASON CO INC	130668271	drum, misc supplies	214.95	0.00	214.95	41456	12/28/15
310046	W.B. MASON CO INC	130698786	coffee	17.99	0.00	17.99	41456	12/28/15
310046	W.B. MASON CO INC	130698899	DVDs, pens	53.12	0.00	53.12	41456	12/28/15
310046	W.B. MASON CO INC	130769030	toner	115.99	0.00	115.99	41456	12/28/15
310525	WALKER, EDWARD & CAROLYN	A-308	refund access deposit	300.00	0.00	300.00	41457	12/28/15
310525	WALKER, EDWARD & CAROLYN	E-271	refund excavation deposi	600.00	0.00	600.00	41457	12/28/15
310549	WHITE, JOHN	DEC 2015	reflex soccar balls	100.00	0.00	100.00	41458	12/28/15
	Report	Total		74,505.63	0.00	74,505.63		

Selectboard	

To the Treasurer of TOWN OF BRANDON, We Hereby certify that there is due to the several persons whose names are Listed hereon the sum against each name and that there are good and sufficient vouchers supporting the payments aggregating \$ ****74,505.63

Let this be your order for the payments of these amounts.

Check Warrant Report # 61572 Current Prior Next FY Invoices For Fund (20 Sewer Fund) All Invoices For Check Acct 01(10 General Fund) 12/28/15 To 12/28/15 & Fund 20

		Invoice	Invoice Description		Amount	Check	Check
Vendor		Date	Invoice Number	Account	Paid	Number	Date
100015	ALLEN ENGINEERING & CHEMI	12/14/15	chlorine	20-5-55-50120	567.60	41402	12/28/15
			11150646601	Chlorine			
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK	11/12/15	WW project materials	20-5-55-42150	199.74	41404	12/28/15
			498860/3	Outside Maint Bldgs			
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK	11/25/15	chain	20-5-55-43160	151.14	41404	12/28/15
	·-		499222/3	Maint. Supplies - General			
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK	12/07/15	markers	20-5-55-43160	29,90	41404	12/28/15
			499629/3	Maint. Supplies - General			
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK	12/07/15	sakrete concrete mix	20-5-55-43160	10.58	41404	12/28/15
			499642/3	Maint. Supplies - General			
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK	12/15/15	WW project materials	20-5-55-42150	47.42	41404	12/28/15
			499910/3	Outside Maint Bldgs			
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK	12/15/15	WW project materials	20-5-55-42150	23,99	41404	12/28/15
			499920/3	Outside Maint Bldgs			
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK	12/14/15	WW project materials	20-5-55-42150	28.87	41404	12/28/15
			651125/3	Outside Maint Bldgs			
100462	CASELLA WASTE MANAGEMENT	12/01/15	Nov trucking of sludge	20-5-55-50170	1521.00	41408	12/28/15
			1868371	Trucking			40 (00 (40
300466	DUNDON PLUMBING & HEATING	12/09/15	pump out Brookdale	20-5-55-20240	630.00	41415	12/28/15
			27181	Contractors			
100494	ENDYNE INC	12/16/15	testing	20-5-55-22120	101.00	41417	12/28/15
			190608	Testing			40100145
100494	ENDYNE INC	12/16/15	_	20-5-55-22120	46,00	41417	12/28/15
			190609	Testing	00.61	47.450	40/00/45
100925	FOLEY SERVICES INC	12/15/15	uniforms	20-5-55-10320	20.64	41419	12/28/15
			69604	Clothing Allowance	70 60	41 490	12/28/15
310426	FYLES BROS., INC.	12/07/15	propane - WW Chem Bldg	20-5-55-42110	78.60	41420	12/26/13
			51085	LP Gas - Bldgs	230.22	41420	12/28/15
310426	FYLES BROS., INC.	12/07/15	propane - WW main garage		230.22	41420	12/20/13
		10 (01 (15	51295	LP Gas - Bldgs	192,19	41420	12/28/15
310426	FYLES BROS., INC.	12/21/15	propane/WW Bryant Heater	LP Gas - Bldgs	192,19	41420	12,20,13
		10 /01 /15	51823 propane/WW small garage	-	72.49	41420	12/28/15
310426	FYLES BROS., INC.	12/21/13	51825	LP Gas - Bldgs	72.35	***************************************	,,
		10/01/15	propane/WW generator	20-5-55-42110	263.34	41420	12/28/15
310426	FYLES BROS., INC.	12/21/15	52486	LP Gas - Bldgs			,,
100005	GMWEA INC	10/14/15	membership renewal	20-5-55-10330	200.00	41424	12/28/15
100835	GRIMEA INC	12/14/10	2016	Dues & Subscriptions			
100725	GREEN MOUNTAIN GARAGE	10/01/15	diesel exhaust fluid	20-5-55-43160	12.84	41426	12/28/15
100725	GREEN MODIFIER GARAGE	11, 11, 10	080208	Maint. Supplies - General			
100725	GREEN MOUNTAIN GARAGE	12/21/15		20-5-55-41180	27.92	41426	12/28/15
100723	GREEN ROOMAIN GRANGE	22/22/20	080228	Maintenance-Vehicles			
310233	GREEN MOUNTAIN POWER	12/21/15	WW ELECTRIC DEC	20-5-55-42130	4334.18	41427	12/28/15
244423	California Part Cold Cold Cold Cold Cold Cold Cold Cold	,,	WW DEC 2015	Electric			
310548	JEFFREY R BRADLEY CPA, PC	12/22/15	ww portion of audit	20-5-55-22110	3125.00	41432	12/28/15
ل ۳بېين	The state of the s	,, _0	WW DEC 2015	Auditors			
310547	LAND AIR EXPRESS OF NEW E	12/11/15	shipping of pump	20-5-55-20240	127.72	41433	12/28/15
J*/		,	899468	Contractors			
100017	LILLY'S INSTRUMENTATION	09/18/15	6 volt 200 amp	20-5-55-43160	42.90	41434	12/28/15
. ==/			26863-09 15	Maint. Supplies - General			

Check Warrant Report # 61572 Current Prior Next FY Invoices For Fund (20 Sewer Fund) All Invoices For Check Acct 01(10 General Fund) 12/28/15 To 12/28/15 & Fund 20

Luanne

		Invoice	Invoice Description		Amount	Check Check
Vendor		Date	Invoice Number	Account	Paid	Number Date
40004			conditioner component	20-5-55-43160	57.29	41434 12/28/15
100017	LILLY'S INSTRUMENTATION	TTATTATA	-	Maint. Supplies - General		11131 12/20/10
			26863-11-15		415,80	41437 12/28/15
100451	MARYLAND BIOCHEMICAL CO I	12/11/15	grease eating bacteria	20-5-55-51310	413.60	4143/ 12/20/10
			12нн1057	Collection Systems		
310530	PATCH ELECTRIC	12/22/15	electrical WW garage	20-5-55-90500	592.00	41442 12/28/15
	•		WW 496	Rollover Funds Expense		
200179	ROOTX	12/07/15	root killer	20-5-55-51310	469.00	41445 12/28/15
			43964	Collection Systems		
300375	RUTLAND CITY	12/10/15	Nov processing of sludge	20-5-55-50160	4095.00	41447 12/28/15
			155179LUDG	Sludge Disposal		
310541	SHAW'S GARAGE	12/14/15	hitch for Dodge 550	20-5-55-41180	615.00	41449 12/28/15
			DEC142015	Maintenance-Vehicles		
330470	SHIELDS CONSTRUCTION	11/16/15	Garage-plywd, shelves	20-5-55-90500	1570.00	41450 12/28/15
			11/16/15WW	Rollover Funds Expense		
100682	USA BLUE BOOK	12/02/15	jacket	20-5-55-10320	151.42	41452 12/28/15
			815184	Clothing Allowance		•
330348	VERIZON WIRELESS	12/21/15	WW DECEMBER CELL	20-5-55-42100	27.65	41455 12/28/15
			WW DEC	Wastewater Telephone		
310525	WALKER, EDWARD & CAROLYN	12/15/15	refund sewer tap deposit	20-2-00-02710	250.00	41457 12/28/15
			C-297	Deposits Payable		
	Report 1	fotal			20328.44	

Selectboard	l

To the Treasurer of TOWN OF BRANDON, We Hereby certify that there is due to the several persons whose names are listed hereon the sum against each name and that there are good and sufficient vouchers supporting the payments aggregating \$ ****20,328.44

Let this be your order for the payments of these amounts.

	-	
